BOARD OF DIRECTORS

OF

NORTHERN CALIFORNIA
JUNIOR LACROSSE ASSOCIATION
September 21, 2005

A regular meeting of the Board of Directors (the “Board”) of the Northern California Junior Lacrosse Association (“NCJLA) was held in San Francisco on September 21, 2005, at 7:00 p.m., pursuant to proper notice in accordance with the bylaws.

1. Attendance and Quorum

Present at the meeting were Harris Holzberg, Ed Radlo, Steve Lang, Joe Russo, Bill Kurz, Phil Connolly, Greg Simon and
, Johanna Thomashefski, 
which constituted a majority of the members of the Board and a quorum for the transaction of business.

Also present were delegates from the following member clubs:
Bret Harte Broncos
City Lacrosse Outlaws
Coyotes
Davis Knights
Diablo Scorpions 
Dublin Gaels
Evergreen Valley High School Cougars
Granada Matadors
Harbor Lacrosse Club
Livermore Phantoms 
Morgan Hill Acorns
Newman Cardinals
North Valley Vipers 

Novato
Oak Ridge Trojans
Palega Bulldogs
Petaluma Rivercats, 

Pleasanton Thunder
Rancho Cotati Cougars
Ross Valley Grizzlies
San Francisco Youth Lacrosse
Santa Rosa Lacrosse Club
Skyline
South Bay Crusaders

Southern Marin Wolfpack
South Valley Chiefs
Sonoma Country Day School

Stuart Hall Lions
Tomahawks
Town School Tigers
Ukiah Crushers
Also present were the following:  Jim Moss of STX, Luke Gilbert representing Harrow Sports and Matt Ogelsby representing All West Lacrosse Camps; and Mario Enea from California Lacrosse Co.

2. Call to Order

Harris Holzberg, the President of the NCJLA, called the meeting to order.
3. Opening Comments
Harris Holzberg welcomed all board members and delegates from the member teams.  He summarized last years’ season, which included 175 teams and over 1000 games played, and took a roll call of member teams.  
4. Approval of Minutes

The first order of business was approval of the minutes of the Board on June 15, 2005.  After discussion, the following resolution was approved: 

RESOLVED, that the minutes of the meeting of the Board on June 15, 2005 are hereby approved.
5. Treasurers Report
Steve Lang gave the treasurers report:
$30,000 cash
    9,400 equipment donated to the league
    6,800 outstanding receivables
$46,000 total assets
A comment was made that the equipment donated to the league needs to be recorded at 0 value, or at most $1, not fair market value.
6. Election of New Board of Directors, Officers and Staff
The new Board of Directors, officers and staff were nominated and elected.  After review and discussion and upon motion duly made, seconded and unanimously carried, the following resolution was approved: 

RESOLVED, that the following shall serve as the new directors, officers and staff for the NCJLA for the 2005-2006 term:
Officers and Directors:

George Pereira (President)
Dan Nourse (Vice President)
Tony Grzejka (Treasurer)
Carlee Duncan (Girl’s Commissioner)
Steve Lang
Kelly Quinn
Mark McLaughlin
Steve Alms
Amy Lowe
Joe Russo
Doug Appleton

Staff:

Keith Denebeim (Executive Director)
Claudia Long (Secretary)
On behalf of the NCJLA and all member clubs, George Pereira expressed great appreciation for the dedication and hard work of Harris Holzberg for his service as President.  A gift of appreciation (a lacrosse stick statue) was presented to Harris.
7. New signators on bank accounts.

As the first order of business for the new Board, after review and discussion and upon motion duly made, seconded and unanimously carried, the following resolution was approved: 

RESOLVED, that all current signators shall be removed as signators on the bank account, and the following shall be added as signators:
George Pereira
Tony Grzejka
8. New member clubs

Information was provided by delegates of the new clubs joining the NCJLA for the 2006 season.  After review and discussion and upon motion duly made, seconded and unanimously carried, the following resolution was approved: 

RESOLVED, that following new lacrosse clubs shall be added for the 2006 season:
· Livermore Phantoms Lacrosse Club 

· Granada Lacrosse Club – Granada HS, Livermore 
· North Valley Vipers Lacrosse Club – Mitty HS, North San Jose 

· Evergreen Lacrosse Club – Evergreen Valley HS, San Jose 

· Presidio Girls Lacrosse Club – San Francisco 

· Tiger Lacrosse Club – San Francisco 

9. League Governance
Mark McLaughlin gave a presentation on league governance, including a discussion about the role of the various commissioners as the arbiter of disputes, and being the liaison between the different age divisions and the Board.  
The following are the commissioners for 2006 season:
· Girls Commissioner (Carlee Duncan)
· Boys High School Commissioner (open).  This is a very important position, especially considering that we are hosting the state high school championship in 2006. [Thanks to Bill Kurtz for serving for the last few years].
· Boys Junior Commissioner (open) [Thanks to Phil  _Connolly__, who served last year]
· Boys Pups Commissioner (Joe Cheesemon)
· Referee Representative (John Boone) [Thanks to Greg Simon for his service]
10. League Structure Proposals
Steve Lang gave a summary of the current structure of the various age divisions and different skill level divisions (A, B and C) within each age division.
A discussion took place, in particular about the small group of A teams and large group of B teams in the league which created scheduling issues, mismatched teams, and lopsided scores, as some B teams should be in either A or C.  The discussion focused on how to match up players with comparable ability.
Joe Russo presented the Pleasanton proposal, which proposal is designed to require teams to be classified as either A, B or C based on number of teams on the club.  There were many comments on this proposal, with many concerns raised whether this was a viable solution.  It was generally agreed that it should be left up to the individual clubs to decide what skill level their teams are, with assistance of the commissioners to help determine which teams should be in which division.
The board was asked to set guidelines and criteria for determining what is an A, B or C team, as it is too subjective if left up to the coaches individually to determine without any guidance.  For example, one suggestion was to require the team that wins the B league to automatically move up to A, and the last place B team to move down to C.
George Pereira concluded by stating the league will do the final balancing, with the goal to have 8-10 teams in each league, based on region and skill level.

George Pereira asked if there was a motion to approve the Pleasanton proposal.  There was no motion.
11. Coaches Education

Dan Nourse gave a presentation on coaches’ education.  Dan stated that shortage of coaches is currently the biggest hindrance to the growth of the sport in Northern California and elsewhere.  Another problem is that some coaches have not played lacrosse or understand the lacrosse traditions and culture and therefore bring philosophies from other sports, which can be different from the philosophies and traditions of lacrosse.

The comment was made that the league should formalize the coaches training process, similar to other sports such as soccer.  Several delegates asked what resources are available to new coaches to teach them proper coaching skills.  Some suggestions were to create a knowledge base on the website, including links to various educational websites, coaching reference materials, and recommended reading.  Some other suggestions were to have basic instruction manuals for all coaches, weekend coaching clinics, and to have clinics with the Positive Coaching Alliance.

Jim Moss from STX and San Jose Stealth (jimm@stxlacrosse.com, 408-569-9746 cell), and Luke Gilbert from Harrow lacrosse and San Jose Stealth, offered to attend coaching clinics and to help in whatever way they can to help coaches, parents and players become better educated on lacrosse.
Other sources of information available include the US Lacrosse Convention (January 12-15 in Philadelphia), and California Coaches Convention (DATE??Jan 21-22, 2006).  Positive Coaching Alliance is going to have three sessions for club leaders, coaches and parents) in the East Bay, South Bay, and North Bay.
The Board also discussed their key goals for the year, which include coaches education and making sure the traditions and culture of the game is emphasized.  

12. Girls Commissioner

Carlee Duncan gave a presentation on the growth of women’s lacrosse.  Carlee is working with Cal, Stanford and STX to grow women’s lax and training referees.  Carlee discussed the end of season tournament and commented that it is getting too big to hold both boys and girls tournaments at the same time.  Carlee also discussed budget issues, and wanted to be sure that when the women’s teams paid their dues to the NCJLA that they would receive equal benefits to the boys’ teams.
13. Tournaments 
Kelly Quinn led a discussion about the end of season tournaments; in particular, whether the NCJLA should run the Jamboree or whether Mario Enea should run it.  Also discussed was whether to continue to have the Braveheart tournament that was held at the end of the year the week after the Jamboree.
Comments were made that the Jamboree should be run by the league -- especially if it is a moneymaker for the league.  Other comments in favor of the league sponsoring and organizing the tournament included the need for the league to control the process since the reputation of the league is at stake.  However, other comments were expressed in favor of Mario Enea organizing and running the tournament, including that it is extremely time consuming for volunteers to organize and it should be left to Mario to organize for a reasonable fee, provided the league is involved in the process.  

Other comments included whether the Morgan Hill fields would be available for the tournament in the future, and the fact that there are limited facilities that can accommodate the tournament.
A comment was made suggesting that the league consider a mid season tournament, instead of having two back to back tournaments at the end of the season. 
George Pereira agreed that this is one of the biggest issues the board faces and would bring it up to the board at the October board meeting for a decision.
14. Travel Teams Update
Keith Denebeim gave an update on last year’s boys on and girls travel teams, concluding that the west coast teams did very well, and had a lot of fun.  A discussion took place regarding the nomination and selection process for the travel teams.  
15. Registration and Scheduling  [Joe – please review the dates and description]
Joe Russo led a discussion regarding the registration and scheduling process.  This year all registration of teams and scheduling of games will be web based through a new scheduling application on Sportability.  Deadlines for fall registration include:  
· mid October - November 1:  prototype demo will be available on Sportability where teams can practice the scheduling application.  
· November 1 – December 1:  register teams

· December 1- January 10:  schedule games
16. Rules Change Feedback 
Next, there was a discussion regarding whether the league should approve two new rules for boys lacrosse: 

· Advance the ball rule for Junior As
· Long Poles for Pups A
Comments were made that the rules are a national trend and the players affected are ready for it.  The board agreed to discuss the proposed rule changes at the October board meeting.
17. Introduction of the executive director

George Pereira introduced Keith Denebeim as the executive director for the league.
18. Adjournment

The meeting was adjourned at 10:45 p.m. 

Doug Appleton, acting secretary for the meeting
�John Boone was not present


�Johanna was a Board member and was present
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